International Education Committee (IEC)

Minutes #1

Friday, Sept. 12, 2008

Chair: Michael Blazey / Elaine Haglund/Vlatka Velcic
Recorder: Betsy McEneaney / Craig Fleming

Present: Catherine Martin-Dunlap (Natural Sciences/Mathematics), Simon George (Int’l Community Council), Edward Smith (Business Admin.), Ken Curtis (Center for International Education), Chris Druzgalski (Engineering), Emyr Williams (Chair, Education Abroad Subcommittee), Sherry Vatter (At-Large, History), Craig Fleming (The Arts), Raul Reis (CSU Acad. Council/Int’l Programs), David Anglin, Vlatka Velcic (At-Large, Comp. World Lit./Classics), Tom Kelty, Betsy McEneaney (Liberal Arts),  Nathan Jensen (Center for International Education), Laura Portnoi (Education),  Sharon Olson (Staff Council), Leslie Kennedy (Instructional Technology), Hamdi Bilici (Business Admin.), Leslie Nord (Liberal Arts), Nilufer Medora (Health and Human Services), Elaine Haglund (Education), Paul Scotton (CEP Council),  Michael Blazey (Health and Human Services),  Juan Benitez, Carlos Silveira (The Arts), Eileen Bosch (Library), Yu Ji (The Arts), Terry Armstrong and Erin Booth for Robin Lee (Career Development Center), Duan Jackson (University Honors), Esteban Fernandez, Rebecca Groff (Student-Athlete Services), Carol Menard-Fulthorp (Student Life/Development), José Rivera-Chang (At-Large, Design), Woosung Jung (Associated Students), Shireen Pavri (Education)

Absent Voting Members: Bei Lu, Richard Haesly (on sabbatical), Marilei Denila (student), Terre Allen, Elson Browne, Robin Lee, Cecile Lindsay, Lynne Richmond

Guests: Linda Fontes (Academic Affairs), Don Para (College of the Arts), Erin Booth and Terry Armstrong (CDC)

The meeting was called to order at 11:40 am.

I. Introduction

A. Agenda was approved.

B. Minutes of March 6, 2008 meeting approved. 

C. By mutual assent, the third agenda item, Announcements and Reports, was moved ahead of agenda item #2, Nominations and Elections.

II.  Announcements/Reports 

A. Update and welcome of new and returning members — Elaine Haglund 

a. Elaine graciously thanked everyone who had supported her nomination for the Perk Hardeman Academic Leadership Award.  She then spoke of her last spring’s teaching experience at KIMEP, a CSULB institutional linkage in Kazakhstan—and exhorted the university community to take advantage of similar opportunities. 

b. New and returning members self-introduced and described their recent international projects.

c. International Signposts are to be installed (possibly) by next week to help increase the level of international presence on campus.

B. Center for International Education:  



a.  Nathan Jensen announced that there were 26 short-term Study/Travel classes this past 




summer—with 407 students involved.  However, support for such programs is badly 




needed and is a problem that must be addressed.


b.
Sharon Olson reported that the short Study Abroad video has been completed (and perhaps 



will be shown at an IEC meeting this fall).

C. 
Other Announcements




a.
Terry Armstrong, a guest, reported that the Career Development Center is hosting a series 





of internationally related workshops, including:





•
Workshop soon for international students, jointly sponsored by the Career Development 






Center, and the Center for International Education, September 22.






•
Using "Going Global" database for US students to conduct international job searches. 





b.
Carlos Silveira announced that he is in charge of a student event at the Museum of Latin American Art on December1 (World Aids Day), from 4:00 to 6:00 p.m.


c.
Sharon commented that Wednesday, October 22 is International Engagement Day, at which time students can learn about internationally oriented service opportunities.

III.
Nominations and Elections of Steering Group Officers

The following people were nominated by separate motions that were moved, seconded, and passed by unanimous ballot.


Vlatka Velcic, Co-Chair


Elaine Haglund, Co-Chair


Hamdi Bilici, Vice-Chair


Craig Fleming, Recording Secretary


Sharon Olson, At-Large Member

IV.
New Business


Institutional Linkage with the University of Hertfordshire:  Sharon Olson presented a proposal to form a 

linkage with the University of Hertfordshire in the U.K., based on her visit to the campus this past summer.  More locations are needed in the U.K. due to high student interest, and the U. of H. has broad offerings in the Arts, a discipline not represented by most of CSULB’s institutional affiliations.  Also, our College of The Arts currently has no CSULB institutional linkage with an overseas campus.  Dr. Don Para, Dean of CSULB’s College of the Arts added his enthusiastic support by stating there is significant parallel, as well as offerings that will augment students’ participation in graphic design, script writing, game design, animation, etc.  Also, onsite accommodations are available for the students.  

Questions followed as to whether space is available in the students’ choice of classes and whether CSULB can offer the same guarantee to the incoming students.  

MSP to waive the first reading because the proposal had already received support from the European Studies Subcommittee 


MS and unanimously passed to approve the linkage with the University of Hertfordshire

V.
Special Orders: Dr. Donald Para, Dean, College of the Arts

Don Para was invited to the meeting by the Steering Group to discuss any internationally related programs being conducted by the College of the Arts.  Because there are many international activities, Don distributed a faculty-provided list and then highlighted a few of the programs:

· Yu Ji (Art): partnerships with two universities in China

· Carlos Silviera (Artk) and the Center Community Engagement: Arts and Social Action courses in Brazil, Cambodia, Guatemala

· Dance, much faculty activity, including short-term study/travel courses

· Interchange between the film departments of CSULB and the Univ. of Hertfordshire

· Plans for a choral group that has gone to Europe the last four summers) going to China

· Danila Korogodsky (Theatre Arts):  Group of theatre design students taking classes in Russian culture, as well as classes in design (an ongoing program each fall semester)

•
Committee members were impressed by the amount of international activity being conducted by the faculty in the College of The Arts. 

•
Raul Reis suggested that all other deans be invited to our meetings so as to become acquainted with 


the international activity throughout the campus.   

•
Sharon Olson noted that no other college has compiled such a list—a document that Vlatka Velcic noted is useful when requesting funding for additional programs. 

•
Ken Curtis stated that the list is a model, with the suggestion that maybe a university-wide list could be developed and mounted on a centralized web site .


•
Don Para added that he is on the committee to examine a standard for all college websites for uniformity and maintenance of current content.

VI.
Old Business: Global Certificate/Minor Program

It was suggested that further discussion of the Global Certificate/Minor Program be tabled until Dr. Lynn Mahoney has had the opportunity to examine the potential opportunities and possibilities of such a program.  

VII.Special Orders:  Linda Fontes, Coordinator of Communications, Academic Affairs

Linda Fontes was invited to the meeting to exchange ideas as to how internationally related matters might be better communicated throughout the campus.  In the process, she acquainted members with her current duties that include responsibility for the newly created Academic Affairs newsletter, Academic Communique, web sites that publicize programs and events, press releases, and other projects.

At the outset, Linda distributed copies of Academic Affairs’ first Annual Report.  

Ken Curtis was impressed by the number of pages devoted to Global Engagement. a factor which he believes clearly indicates that international activity is a priority of the Provost.  Nilufer Medora asked if study/travel courses might be highlighted in the report.  Linda said she does hope to add more international information in the next report, despite the space limitation.  However, she said that the Academic Communique would also be an appropriate publication for such information.

Hamdi Bilici suggested that all colleges should add the Annual Report to their web sites, with links to each other.

The discussion then focused on the various resources on campus that might facilitate improved communication regarding international events and opportunities for students, faculty, and staff.

•
Above all, students need to know what's available internationally, particularly financial resources that can help them participate in education abroad programs.  Various ideas were voiced, as follows.


•
The best way is to connect with the students and direct them to the Education Abroad office.


•
One way to connect with students is to go to the student organizations.

•
Also, there are twelve governing councils (academic organizations) that can be used to connect with students in order to get the word out to students.


•
The “Mobile Globe” holds promise, but it is still in development.


•
New this fall is a presence on the Maxson Plaza (by the Brotman Hall Fountain) where various offices will be located for the day in order to connect easily with students (some of which will be internationally oriented, such as Education Abroad, the Career Center, Academic Advising, Financial Aid)


•
The new BeachBoard site for all students can be utilized.


•
Once the "Studio Abroad" software is installed with its searchable capability, communication will surely be enhanced for both students and faculty.


•
Also Academic Affairs is looking to "digital measures," an online searchable space for faculty CVs and research activities.  It can be tailored to reformat one’s CV, based on defined parameters.

Linda Fontes was thanked for having come to the meeting and for serving as a catalyst for the ideas that were generated.  

The meeting was adjourned at 1:30 p.m.
These minutes have not yet been approved.





Craig Fleming








Recorder














